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Calendar Of Events  
All of our programs are 

 open to the public. 
 

Saturday, Feb. 11  
 Preservation Workshop  
Pottery, China & Glass  

Oh, My!  
Taking care of your  
 fragile heirlooms  
10am - 12pm  
Free for members  

and $2 for non-members 
Reservations required 

 
Sunday, March. 4  
Renovation and 

Reinvention:  
" Interpreting the Galleries  

 at the Slater Museum"  
2pm  - 3:30pm  
Free for members 

 $2 for non members 
 

Sunday, March 18  
Old Fashioned Parlor 

Sing Along  
Mini-performances, 

instrumental and vocal, 
audience participation  

in sing alongs 

2pm - 4pm  
Free to all   

Location to be announced  
 

Sunday, April 22  
Date to be determined  

A Liberty Hill Love Story  
Henry & Minnie Oehlers  

Presented by Ed Tollmann  
2pm  

Free to all   

Prov  isions  
Vol. 4 No. 2  

Winter  
2012  

Lebanon  

Turn to page 4  

for more programs 

The Lebanon Historical Society Newsletter  

We are very proud to present our newest exhibit  

Long, Long Ago: Lebanon's History  

                               through its Music 1800-1940 
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From the President  
Ed Tollmann 
 

Our music exhibit is open. 

Sarah Griswoldõs research 

has  really paid off.  

Thanks to John and Marty, 

MaryAnn, Brian, Bob and 

Maggie and Gracie itõs 

a real eye catcher.  

Be sure to stop by 

and take a look. 
 

The Tree Lighting turned out to be a 

great night. The weather was perfect. 

Alicia Lamb asked the Boy Scouts to 

light the border of the green area in 

the middle of our parking lot. When 

you walked down the driveway the 

flag and trees surrounded by the small lights was quite 

impressive. A concert was given at the Congregational Church at 4 

oõclock.  The chorus was made of up four Lebanon church choirs 

(what a sound!). From 5 oõclock until the Tree Lighting a number of 

people came to the Museum. The crowd thinned out at 6 for the 

Tree Lighting but we had a full house as soon as the tree lights came on. Kirsten, Brian, 

Howard and Keith did a good job at the Beaumont House with a record number of 

visitors.  Sara, Holli, Glenn and Laura did a great job with the mulled cider. Linda and 

Alicia did their best and sold a lot of our leftover gift shop inventory. Suzanne was in 

charge of childrenõs crafts, Rob started and extinguished the fire. Donna, Gracie, Al, 

Sarah, Betty and myself guided folks through the museum and answered questions. 

Thanks to all who helped out. Walking the Green and watching everyone coming 

through the museum I couldnõt help but think that Lebanon is where itõs at. 

 

The lights have been finally installed on the south side of the parking lot. We will now 

have lights in our area for evening events. This project was funded by the Adamsõ Family 

Trust and accomplished by the efforts of our buildings and grounds chair, Jim Mello.  

Writing an investment policy to guide our long-term financial security has been a goal 

for many years. Finance Chair Connie Berglund and her committee have recently 

completed such a policy which will assist in decision making about our endowment 

and short-term investments. 

 

Our annual appeal is in full swing. Thanks to Mary Lou Beckwith, development chair, 

funds are coming in everyday and our goal is to exceed last yearõs total. When you 

receive your annual appear letter, please send in what you can. Every gift, no matter 

its size, helps.  Each contribution form the Adamsõ Family Trust depends on our 

fundraising success as well as our level of volunteer hours.  

In closing, without all of the volunteers giving of their time, our great staff and wonderful 

Board the momentum we have come to enjoy would slow down considerably. 2012 will 

see many long-overdue projects completed and it is going to be an exciting year. If you 

are not currently involved hop aboard and see what you have been missing! 

 

 Board of Trustees  
 

President 
  Ed Tollmann 
 

Vice President 
   Glenn Pianka 
 

Treasurer 

  Rob Slate 
 

Secretary 

  Sandie Chalifoux 
 

Buildings & Grounds 
  Jim Mello 
 

Community Events 
  Keith LaPorte 
 

Collections 

  Brian Bartizek 
 

 

Education 

  Sara Cross 
 

Exhibitions 
  Margaret McCaw 
 

Finance 
  Connie Berglund 
 

 

Membership & Development 
  Mary Lou Beckwith 
 

Nominating 
  Al Vertefeuille 
 

Personnel 

  Betty Forrest 
 

Publications 
  Jacy Worth 
 

Trustees-at-large 
  Linda Heatherly 

  Suzanne Yeo 
  Kirsten Westbrook 
 
 

Ex-Officio 
  Archie Andrews III 
 

Director  
  Donna Baron 

The mission of the  

 Lebanon Historical 

Society  

The mission of the 

Society is to preserve 

and to interpret all 

aspects of the history of 

Lebanon, Connecticut 

from its earliest 

inhabitants to the 

present day, with a 

special emphasis on the 

role of Lebanon in the 

American Revolution. 
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Contact Us:  
The Lebanon  

Historical Society 
856 Trumbull Hwy  

P.O. Box 151 
Lebanon, CT 06249 

 

860-642-6579 
museum@ 

historyoflebanon.org 
 

www. 
historyoflebanon.org 

 

Museum Hours:  
Wed. thru Sat. 
12pm to 4pm 

 

Library & Research  
Center  

Wed. and Sat. only 

  

 
    

 

 

January has long been a time of resolutions.  In the 18th and 19th centuries, Lebanon 

residents resolved their debts at New Yearõs.  Each family visited neighbors with whom 

they had done business over the previous year: storekeeper, shoe maker, doctor, 

blacksmith, dress maker.  By comparing record books, accounts were reconciled and 

debts settled or resolved.  Sometimes this meant cash payments but often promises 

were exchanged for future labor or goods. 

Even by 1800 this resolution of debts was an ancient practice dating back at least to 

medieval Europe and probably known in Roman or even Biblical times.  Today, the 

tradition has changed into a list of promises to ourselves ð I will exercise more or  

I will learn how to knit.  This year, however, I would like to resolve that the Lebanon 

Historical Society will do an even better job of serving the needs and interests of our 

members and friends. 

We will make the museum a safer and more comfortable place to visit.  New parking 

lot lights were installed on January 2 so that everyone can see to walk into the 

building.  We resolve to offer a growing variety of programs.  This year will feature 

musical performances, hands-on crafts for all ages, more preservation workshops, 

talks, and family events and more opportunities for you to become involved. 

Of course, we hope that you will also make a resolution to support the work of the 

Historical Society.  For many of you that may mean contributing to our annual appeal.  

Each gift helps us to pay the oil and electric bills, offer high quality low-cost programs 

for schools and publish our popular newsletter Lebanon Provisions.  In addition, your 

donations make it possible for us to apply for and receive a variety of grants that 

underwrite exhibits, staff positions, and capital projects like the Pastorõs Library or 

those parking lot lights. 

Lebanon Historical Society is eligible for such funding because of the support of our 

generous members and supporters and every bit of your help strengthens our ability 

to receive grants.  In addition to your membership fees and donations, the many hours 

contributed by our volunteers has impressed our grant givers.  Each year so much of 

what we do as an organization is accomplished by volunteers, generous folks who are 

such fun to work with.  If you have a bit of spare time perhaps you can resolve to give 

the museum a call and offer 

your help.  We always welcome 

help with childrenõs programs, 

planning fund raising events, 

taking care of collections,  

installing exhibits, and  

maintaining the grounds. 

Following centuries of tradition, 

letõs all resolve to make this the 

best year yet for the Lebanon 

Historical Society. 

    

 

  

Directorôs Message 
Donna Baron 

 

 

to our  
 newest members  

Family 

Lyn & Phil Johnson  
Lebanon  

 

Senior  

Everett Lee  
Lyme  

 

William Kingsley  
Franklin  

History Trivia Answer: 
Poquechanneeg was 

the Mohegan name for 

the area near the town 

 center where a small 

Indian village may have 

been located. 

The Goshen area of 

Lebanon was called  

Pomocook. It was on 

the Hockanum Path, the 

great Indian trail from 

the Norwich falls  to the 

Connecticut River.  

Answer:  

Country Fair not County  
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With the inspiration of  

our music exhibit we will 

 be hosting a series of 

 concerts that will be held 

throughout the year.  

The dates and times have yet 

to be determined but we will 

keep you informed. 

If you know of an individual 

 or group that performs 

 old-time music, show tunes, 

or heritage favorites, please 

tell us. We want to present a 

wide variety of music that 

Lebanon residents have  

enjoyed over the years.  

 

Mark Your Calendars! 

Wednesday, May 2  

Annual Meeting  

& Program  

6pm 

Sunday, June 3 

CT Trails Day &  

Revolutionary Tastings 

Around the Green  

 

Saturday, June 9 

Second Saturday  

 Festivities will begin  

 

Saturday, July 21  

"Evening at the Museum"  

 

Saturday, September 29  

Annual Outdoor  

 Antiques Show  

You can always visit 

 our website www.  

historyoflebanon.org  
to see a list of our current 

events and programs 

Of Banyans and Negligee Caps  

By Betty Forrest  
Upcoming  

 Programs & Events  

Continued on page 10 

Have you ever wondered what the 18th 

century male fashionista might wear 

when relaxing at home? Or what a 

Colonial Virginia gentleman might 

wear as informal clothing 

to receive visitors?  No? 

Well, in truth, I hadnõt 

either.  It seems, 

however, that there 

are some interesting 

facts concerning 

these garments. 

Long before sweats and 

tee shirts made their way 

to the present, 18th 

century gentlemen had 

their own way to òkick 

back and relaxó in style. 

Borrowed from the 

Hindu word for trader, 

banyans, also called 

morning gowns, night 

gowns, Indian 

gowns, wrappers 

or dressing 

gowns, are a 

precursor to the 

male favorite 

wrap-and-tie 

bathrobe. They 

were made from 

unshaped lengths of fabric 

with kimono-like sleeves and 

they were loose fitting. Despite the 

name nightgown, the banyans were 

not worn for sleeping.  Instead, they 

were worn over shirts and breeches 

for informal wear. (These garments 

were unlike the gentlemanõs suit, which 

was cut to fit the posture and gestures 

a man was expected to maintain in 

public.) Although they were considered 

a form of undress, banyans could still be 

worn to informally entertain 

guests. They were made 

from rich silks and brocades 

as well as cooler linens and 

printed patterned cottons.  

Such robes could be very 

expensive, given the amount 

of fine fabric needed for a 

full-length garment. They 

were popular from the late 

17th century into the early 

19th century.  To complete 

the ensemble, the banyan 

was usually paired with 

a soft, turban-like cap 

worn in place of the formal 

periwig.  The negligee cap, 

as it was called, was used  

by some to 

cover a 

shaved head, 

or it would 

be worn over 

a manõs own 

hair. It was 

made of a 

variety of 

materials, and it was often embroidered. 

(Ladies, if you are looking for that 

special òsomethingó for the man in 

your life, one current clothing 

company notes that they are ògreat 

for camping,ó keeping heads warm!) 

In portraiture, a banyan made of 

expensive materials might be used to 

display the sitterõs wealth, or as a  

form of costume more timeless and 

picturesque than a formal suit. In  

Borrowed from the Hindu word for 

trader, banyans, also called morning 

gowns, night gowns, Indian gowns,  

wrappers or dressing gowns, area 

precursor to the male favorite  

wrap-and-tie bathrobe.  
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I found Claire in the kitchen of her 

farmhouse in the Village Hill section of 

Lebanon.  She welcomed me into her 

warm home and we had an informative 

conversation about her origins and 

productive life. 

She was born Claire Schachinger in 1929 

in Willimantic, the third of four children.  

Her family was living in Lebanon at the 

time in the home her father had built on 

Village hill.   Her father Fred still owned 

a successful bakery in Jamaica, Queens 

New York.  His dream was to retire to 

Lebanon in the area where many of his 

extended family resided.  Claireõs 

ancestors were part of a collection of 

German immigrants who had settled in 

a small village in the Ukraine called 

Karlswalde.  Some of them later moved to 

the U.S. and by 1928 twelve of these 

families were farming on Village Hill.  

Phillip Krause an uncle of Claireõs 

husband Harold, was the first of this group 

to arrive in Lebanon purchasing 

the Beaumont House where it was 

originally located on Village Hill.   

The economy at the time forced Claireõs 

father to move his young family back 

to Queens in order to run his bakery.  

Her face lights up when she describes 

her fatherõs wonderful baked goods.  

Throughout her youth, the family 

would return to Village Hill for vacation. 

Claire recalls her summers spent in her 

childhood home. She loved the company 

of her cousins and friends, many of 

whom still live in the area.  They would 

walk the country roads; singing and playing 

or taking a dip in a nearby pond. This was 

a carefree time in her life when she fell in 

love with the country.  She fondly 

remembers the Fourth of July picnics 

where family and friends 

would gather to celebrate.  

Claire was educated as a youth in Queens.  

She matriculated to Queens College for a 

year then transferred to the Kathryn 

Gibbs Secretarial School in New York.  

She worked at Pan American and the 

Saturday Evening Post until she was 

married to Harold in 1950.  They had 

known each other for most of their lives; 

his family owned a dairy farm on Village 

Hill.  They settled on the Krause farm 

where she still lives.  Harold told Claire 

that she didnõt have to physically work 

on the farm so she helped him with 

records and canned produce for many 

years.  She prepared meals for farmhands 

during busy times.  Local families came 

together providing assistance and sharing 

machinery for the harvest.  Claire worked 

at local businesses with her secretarial 

skills such as the Electromotive 

Manufacturing Company, Willimantic Trust 

bank, UConn Dairy, Willimantic State 

College (now ECSU), and the American 

Screw Company.    

Claire became a mother in 1959 with her 

first son Fred. John came along next. Once 

the boys were in school, she returned to 

College completing her bachelorõs degree 

in education at Willimantic State College.  

She laughs about learning how to drive in 

order to attend evening classes.  Harold 

would pat his car bumpers goodbye as she 

Claire Krause, Featured Volunteer  

Continued on page 7 

 
  

òPlease 
 Do Not  
Feed the  

 Furnitureó 

Once a tree is cut down 

and dried, the wood can 

 no longer òfeed.ó  

 So please ignore 

advertisements urging  

you to buy this oil or  

that polish to nourish  

your furniture.  

 Applying these products 

may briefly improve 

appearance, but the surface 

will quickly become sticky, 

attract dust and require a 

new application.  

 

 

To keep you furniture 

looking its best, try to 

maintain an even relative 

humidity of 40-60% and  

use a high quality natural  

or synthetic paste wax.   

Use a tiny amount of wax, 

buff vigorously and re-buff 

to bring back the 

shine.  Fresh wax  

should only be applied 

every few years. 

By Jacy Worth  

Claire Krause 


